PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

SPECIAL MEETING

OCTOBER 3, 2013


The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Special Session on the 3rd day of October 2013 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor




John M. Cutney


Council members


John Widger, Julie C. Martin, Joe Jones







Debe Wright, Bill Werley, Sr.

City Attorney



Bill Wepfer


City Secretary


Sylvia R. Trevino


Staff Present:



A. R. Garcia, Chief of Police

1) CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2) PUBLIC COMMENTS
None

3) CLOSED/EXECUTIVE SESSION PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 551, SUBCHAPTER D., V.T.C.A GOVERNMENT CODE, SECTION 551.071: CONSULTATION WITH CITY ATTORNEY TO SEEK LEGAL ADVICE REGARDING CONTEMPLATED LITIGATION AS PER’DEMAND LETTER’ SUBMITTED BY WILLIAM KIMBALL DATED SEPTEMBER 20, 2013 AND RECEIVED BY THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY ON SEPTEMBER 23, 2013
Councilman Jones made a motion to go into Closed/Executive Session as per Chapter 551, Subchapter D., V.T/C/A/ Government Code, Section 551.071.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

The Closed/Executive Session convened at 5:01 p.m. and concluded at 5:43 p.m. with no action taken in closed session.

4)
DISCUSSION HELD REGARDING THE ‘DEMAND LETTER’ SUBMITTED BY WILLIAM KIMBALL DATED SEPTEMBER 20, 2013 AND RECEIVED BY THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY ON SEPTEMBER 23, 2013

Back in open session. Dean Hall, 5619 La Cana, distributed a handout to the Council members.  Speaking as a former Mayor and private citizen, he stated that he was opposed to the fencing.  He stated some facts regarding the incidents that have occurred with the rash of burglaries in the past.  He stated that if the gates are being installed for security purposes, some of these incidents occurred at homes that were vacant or on vehicles that were unlocked.  His major concern was with emergency vehicles not being able to come through and in emergencies every minute counts.  Mr. Hall stated that most emergency vehicles use La Cana to come into Palm Valley.  To block this entrance would take an emergency vehicle about 6.7 miles to go around.  He reminded the Council that they represent all of the citizens.
Janet Hubbard, 201 Palm Valley West, relayed a personal incident in which she suffered a stroke.  She stated that had the gates been up at that time, she would not be living nor would she be present at this meeting today.  By personal experience she opposed the gating.  She relayed another incident that occurred with her Aunt who lived on El Cielo.  She stated that emergency vehicles usually come through La Cana which is the shortest route to El Cielo.  Again, she reiterated that she is very opposed to the gating.
Councilman Werley asked about the possibility of emergency vehicles having some type of mechanical device that would allow them to open the gates.  Would this be sufficient?

Councilman Jones asked Chief Garcia if emergency vehicles notify the Police Department when they are called to an incident and asked if he was contacted on the Hubbard incident.  Chief Garcia replied that 99% of the times the EMS does notify the police department.  Palm Valley police are the only one that does dual response and usually the Palm Valley officers are at the scene before the EMS arrives.  He stated that the SOS system could work as a possibility.

Dean Hall commented that you are still talking about time.
Councilman Werley suggested that maybe an electronic device could be issued to every resident as another possibility.

       5)
DISCUSSION HELD ON TRAFFIC ENFORCEMENT IN PALM VALLEY

John Topp, who resides at 701 Palm Valley West, stated that he has lived here since 1976 and his wife served on the City Council for eight years and he has served as President of the Harlingen Country Club.  This is the best place to live.  He also made reference to ‘unfriendly, overzealous and unfair’ police department.  Mr. Topp referred to the Police Department’s mission statement.  He cited a couple of examples of incidents that have occurred in Palm Valley.
He stated that Dr. Villarreal was stopped by Officer Nunez on July 16, 2013 claiming he did not stop at the stop sign.  Dr. Villarreal found it easier to just pay the fine.  Mr. Topp felt that the officer was targeting members of the Harlingen Country Club and questioned how the community is being served by officers ‘stalking’ rather than patrolling the streets.

He referred to another incident in which Dr. Villarreal was being followed by the officer without his lights.  Dr. Villarreal indicated that the officer proceeded to harass him with questions and continued to follow him with the lights off.

Mr. Topp added that an officer was ‘hiding’ between Las Encantadas and Las Provincias on September 12, 2013 @ 9:55 am.  Mr. Topp showed a picture of this scene.  He commented that an atmosphere of ‘them’ against us has been created.

Mr. Topp stated that on behalf of him and his wife, they are opposed to the 25 mph speed limit.  He believed that there was never a problem and questioned how much investigation was really done to justify the 25 mph speed limit.  He asked that the Council consider changing it back to 30 mph and that the police officers stop being so overzealous.

Mayor Cutney asked Dean Hall why he had placed the ordinance reducing the speed limit to 25 mph on a previous agenda.  Dean Hall replied because of citizens’ concerns.  There were two corners north to the city that were dangerous.

Matt Gorges, 5124 Papaya Circle, stated that he was representing 177 citizens and after this meeting someone would be passing out flyers in the community.  He indicated that he does not intend to continue to pursue this effort. He stated that they are not here to be divisive and it appears that there is a ray of hope in that the ‘strictly enforced’ signs have been removed and also the fact that the Council has allowed them to speak here at this meeting.

Mr. Gorges stated that he has received a number of unsolicited emails with comments from people who have experienced certain situations.  He stated that he audited all traffic tickets and warnings and he also looked at the length of time that the Police Chief has been employed and he looked at the size of the city.  In 
reading the citizens’ comments Mr. Gorges stated that there seems to be a bigger problem than just the speed limit. He stated that there used to be a shared partnership with the Police Department and no one likes the present environment.   When the speed limit changed and the strict enforcement was implemented it just caused the whole issue to boil over.  He commented, though, that not all treatment has been intimidating.  He asked what caused the change.
He pointed out that the Chief has held his position since April 2010.  He has visited with the Police Chief and the Police Chief knows the law but he is also the supervisor of the officers.  Mr. Gorges stated that the problem needs to be addressed. 
He asked that the Council work on the public relations.  Regarding warnings, when you give a warning it leaves a bad taste in your mouth.  Be more friendly.

Bill Elmer, 1924 Venturi, stated that his experience is 20 years as a paramedic and ten years as a deputy sheriff.  He retired from Time Warner Cable and has lived here for 12 years.  During these past years he has experienced the most pleasant, most professional police department with a very well educated Police Chief   In any emergency, the police have always been there.  He stated that someone needs to provide positive comments regarding the City’s police department.
Lisa Lukas, 1941 Venturi, commented that the police department does an impeccable job but her concern is the 25 mph speed limit.  She likes the 25 mph speed limit but she realizes that change is difficult for some people.  She compares it to be school zone and she stated that when you go over a 20 mph school zone you do not get a warning, you get a ticket.

Councilwoman Wright expressed comments of appreciation for the public’s input.

Councilwoman Martin stated that she, too, has spoken to some people and they are for Palm Valley being friendly and they plan to stay here.  Her biggest concerns are the issues that are now being presented.   Why were they not brought forward before.  Anyone can call any of the staff members at any time to voice their complaints or even call the Council members.

Councilman Widger stated that it was especially important to have first person account and talk to the Chief.  Except for the potential cost of the ticket and the increase in insurance, he is not compelled to change it back.  The reference to ‘overzealous’ caused a concern for Councilman Widger and he stated that this needs to be discussed with the Chief.  As for driving with the lights off by a police officer, this is an accepted police practice.  Councilman Widger stated that he supports Chief Garcia 100%.

Mayor Cutney stated he, too, supports the Chief who was hired by former Mayor Dean Hall.  The police chief would be the first person to address any problems and he encouraged the public to notify the City when the problems arise.  The tape can always be reviewed.  The police officer has a recorder to protect both the citizen and the officer.  If anyone has a complaint, they need to file it accordingly.

\

6) There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:00 p.m.

__________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor

Attest:

_______________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino

City Secretary
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